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Consolidation Review Task Force – Neighborhoods and Planning Committee 
Meeting Minutes
March 13, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Committee Room B, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Rena Coughlin (Chair), Kay Ehas, Shannon Blankinship, Giselle Carson (arr. 9:24); Paul Tutwiler (arr. 9:39)
Also: Jeff Clements - City Council Research Division 
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:12 a.m.
Rena Coughlin convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Ms. Coughlin reviewed her attendance with Ms. Blankinship at a meeting with CPAC chairs and vice-chairs earlier in the week regarding the committee’s draft recommendations and the current operations of the CPACs. The CPACs acknowledge that their activity level waxes and wanes from time to time as issues arise and then fade, and noted that their level of support from the City has decreased substantially in recent years and that communications and recognition are problematic. The proper size of CPACs or other City subdivisions was discussed, including reference to the Sheriff’s Advisory Committee (ShAdCo) districts. The CPAC chairs were going to write a letter to the committee outlining their concerns and making suggestions for improvements. Ms. Blankinship reiterated that the CPACs face a very difficult challenge in trying to organize, represent and convey to the City the needs and desires of the very large and diverse communities they represent with very few resources. 
Kenny Logsdon introduced Mary Beth Ridderman and Rosemary Wesolowski who are the two CPAC staff persons for the Planning and Development Department.

Mike Anania of the Greater Arlington-Beaches CPAC thanked the committee for the opportunity to address their concerns and to be willing to learn more about the CPACs and how they can be made more effective. There needs to be a definition of “the problem(s)” before solutions can be determined. The formal letter from the CPAC chairs to the committee will contain specific recommendations for improvements that would make the CPACs more effective and the CPACs hope that the Neighborhoods and Planning Committee will adopt those recommendations and advocate strongly for CPAC issues. They recognize the problems that exist and hope that by joint efforts, improvements can be achieved. Mr. Anania said that the size of CPACs has been debated before – an area too small can become too inward-focused and easily dominated by a small group of people with particular interests, while an area too big can be unwieldy and hard to focus and manage. Kay Ehas suggested that different issues may be more effectively addressed at different levels; zoning issues may be better dealt with at a smaller district level, while long-range planning and capital improvement planning may be better done at a larger area level. Communication is always the key. Mr. Anania suggested that 40 or more neighborhood councils will be unwieldy as a means of interacting with the City. The underlying issue is how the City recognizes, interacts with and utilizes the CPACs. At the moment they are basically accorded the same participation rights as any other citizen – 3 minutes of comment at a public meeting.
Jim Hill of the Southeast CPAC disagrees that the size of CPACs is problematic or an issue. He said the CPAC chairs’ draft letter will need to be rewritten in light of the discussion at the Tuesday night meeting and the chairs will meet again tomorrow night to discuss recommendations.

Dick Berry, a charter CPAC member for the North CPAC, said that CPACs grew out of the state’s requirement for cities and counties to adopt long-range growth management plans in the early 1990s. The CPACs were intended to be the vehicle for citizen input into the planning process and that function needs to be taken into account and specifically assigned to someone to continue. He noted that the CPAC staffing function started out in the Planning Department and a professional planner was assigned to each CPAC, preferably a planner who lived in that area. Over time the staff function has been moved from department to department through administrative reorganizations, while also diminishing over time. The continuity of planner awareness of conditions in each district has declined as staff has been reduced and responsibilities have been spread countywide. In response to a question from Paul Tutwiler about fulfillment of expectations from the time of consolidation, Mr. Berry indicated that politicians tend to over-promise to promote an issue and that lots of areas still don’t have the services that were promised in the early days (i.e. paving of dirt roads, piping ditches, etc.). 
Rosemary Wesolowski and Mary Beth Ridderman said that they have been with the City staffing CPACs since 2005, originally serving one CPAC and now serving three apiece. Ms. Wesolowski noted that sub-CPAC level organizations have developed over time, such as Old Arlington Inc., the Greater Arlington Civic Council and Riverside-Avondale Preservation, to focus efforts in particular areas or as particular issues arise. She suggested that boundaries need to be clean and clear (i.e. major roadways) which is not always the case now. She said that the CPACs are each very different and no one blanket solution will work for every district. The Urban Core CPAC is an area that has less computer access than other areas, so their communication needs are very different; e-mail doesn’t work as well there as in other parts of town where e-mail and web access is nearly universal. In response to a question about what role the CPAC staff has in connecting neighborhoods to long range plans, Ms. Ridderman said that their responsibilities are mostly in the area of communication and meeting support. They circulate the letters produced by the CPAC land use committee chairs with recommendations on land use and zoning issues to the City Council.
Paul Tutwiler said that the committee is interested in both empowering citizens to participate in planning efforts and also to hold the City accountable for producing what those plans promise. The system now doesn’t seem to be achieving the goal of making action happen. 
Ms. Wesolowski reiterated her earlier statements about the vast differences in interests, capabilities and activity levels among the CPACs and her feeling that there is no one uniform solution that will work equally well for all of them.

The committee was in recess from 10:27 to 10:38 a.m.

Rex Neidlinger of the North CPAC said that he doesn’t envision smaller sub-CPAC entities having the clout to deal with the City from a position of strength like the CPACs do. He lamented the overall lack of community interest in being consistently active and involved; most people and homeowner associations are only active when motivated by a particular issue or problem and then go back to inactivity as soon as the crisis has passed.

Recommendations
Neighborhood councils
The group discussed whether to retain the CPAC name and boundaries and/or whether to create another intermediate level of organization between neighborhood councils and CPACs. Kenny Logsdon said that the CPACs don’t perceive that they are too big to be effective as currently established. Ms. Coughlin said that the committee would work through the recommendations as presented today and then look forward to receiving the letter from the CPAC chairs with specific recommendations with which to make additional changes at a future meeting. 
The committee requested that the CPAC executive order and subsequent amendments be e-mailed to the members again for review.

The committee agreed that the wording of 1(b)(iv) should be amended to provide that all areas of the city are to be incorporated into some neighborhood council. An amendment to 1(i) was approved to state that the City shall appropriate funding annually to the department responsible for neighborhoods and to the neighborhood councils sufficient to carry out the defined responsibilities of those entities. The committee agreed to delete the two items labeled “Undecided Neighborhood Engagement & Participation Issues”.
Housing and Neighborhoods Department
No changes to draft language

Capital Improvement Program
The committee clarified 1(b) regarding the membership of the CIP prioritization committee to include the following: 2 representatives elected by the presidents of the neighborhood councils, the Executive Director of the library, the Chief Administrative Officer, 2 appointees by the mayor, designees appointed by the Planning Department, Public Works Department, Environmental Quality Division, Health Department, and the Sheriff.
Undecided Suggested CIP Recommendations
Motion: the committee recommends approval of  the draft recommendation regarding reservation of a specific percentage of the annual CIP program for remedy of unmet past needs to the full Task Force – approved 5-0.
Motion: the committee recommends approval of a draft recommendation that the City Council should reconsider and review the size and boundaries of the existing planning districts for relevance to the City’s planning process and for relevance to the needs of the neighborhood councils  - approved 5-0.
Meeting Adjourned:   p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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